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were also being pursued in the civil service. By law, seven of the fifteen members of 
the Irish Human Rights Commission were women. However, the number of women 
in decision-making positions remained significantly below desirable levels in many 
areas of the public and private sectors, including electoral politics. The Government 
has provided funding to political parties to increase the number of women 
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  Concluding comments of the Committee 
 
 

  Introduction 
 

12. The Committee commends the State party for its combined fourth and fifth 
periodic report, which was submitted in accordance with the Committee’s guidelines 
for the preparation of reports. It also commends the State party for the frank oral 
presentation and written replies to questions posed by the Committee’s pre-session 
working group, which provided additional information on the implementation of the 
Convention. 

13. The Committee commends the State party for its delegation, headed by the 
Minister of State of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform, and 
composed of representatives of different departments with expertise in a broad range 
of areas covered by the Convention. The Committee appreciates the openness and 
seriousness of the constructive dialogue that took place between the delegation and 
the members of the Committee. 

14. The Committee commends the State party for the withdrawal of the 
reservations to articles 15 (3) and 13 (b) and (c). 

15. The Committee welcomes the regular consultation procedures with civil 
society institutions and the State party’s recognition of the contribution that non-
governmental organizations make towards achieving gender equality and the value 
that it places on their work. 
 

  Positive aspects 
 

16. The Committee notes with appreciation that, since the consideration of its 
combined second and third periodic report (CEDAW/C/IRL/2-3) in 1999, the State 
party has enacted the Equal Status Act, 2000 and the Equality Act, 2004, the latter 
amending both the 2000 Act and the Employment Equality Act, 1998; the Carer’s 
Leave Act, 2001; the Protection of Employees (Part-Time Work) 
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majority of whom are women, who are excluded from the protection against 
discrimination extended to employees under the Equality Act, 2004. 

37. The Committee recommends that further measures allowing for the 
reconciliation of family and professional responsibilities be adopted and 
implemented, including the provision of affordable childcare, and that the 
equal sharing of domestic and family tasks between women and men be 
promoted. It also recommends that the State party adopt policies and concrete 
measures to accelerate the eradication of pay discrimination against women 
and to work towards ensuring de facto equal opportunities for women and men 
in the labour market. The Committee calls on the State party to ensure that 
women domestic workers, including migrant women, are duly protected against 



 


